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POLICY ISSUES IN CABLE COMMUNICATIONS

WALTER R. HINCHMAN
Assistant Director

Office of Telecommunications Policy
Executive Office of the President.

Summary   Cable communications constitutes a complex and dynamic new medium for
both selective and mass distribution of entertainment and information programming, as
well as new information exchange services. The complexity of technical, operational,
social, political, and economic issues relating to cable probably exceeds that of any
electronic communications development to date.

Fortunately, there are relevant experiences from many other communications operations --
common carriers, broadcasters, the publishing industry, etc. -- which provide insights into
the probable evolution of cable communications and into the many policy issues which
exist or will arise. By carefully selecting from among several options for industry structure
and integration, it should be possible to achieve -with minimal detailed regulation -- a
cable communications industry which encourages diversity of information and
entertainment services, guarantees access by all responsible interests, avoids excesses of
monopoly powers, and is truly responsive to public needs and interests. That, at least, is
the objective of the Administration’s current Cabinet-level policy review.

Introduction   As in the case of the proverbial elephant, broadband communications (the
evolutionary form of cable television) takes on varying appearances depending upon one’s
perspective. Since electronic communications is a highly regulated industry, one
perspective of particular importance is that of the government regulator or policymaker. As
I will attempt to illustrate, this perspective must, in fact, be a composite of many others.

To the communications engineer, broadband communications represents both a source of
employment and an exciting opportunity to develop new communications and information
processing technologies. Such ideas as information retrieval in the home, computer-
assisted instruction, remote monitoring of utility and other services, electronic shopping
and mail delivery, and related services are often seen as only straightforward applications
of techniques and technologies already developed for defense and space use. Small
wonder then that the communications engineer is often frustrated by the seemingly endless
debate concerning the introduction of these new systems and services.



The “social engineer,” who may have little understanding of or concern for the
technological details, often shares this view. To him, broadband communications
represents the opportunity to effect significant social change, whether in education, health,
entertainment, politics, or the basic economic and social structure of society. In many
instances, he sees this as the last great communications development, which must not be
allowed to fall into the crass commercial mold of radio and television broadcasting.

The cable operator has yet another perspective. First, he is in business to make a profit,
and like any good businessman, he prefers to minimize risks by sticking primarily to
proven technologies, services, and markets -- and, if possible, avoiding competition. Thus,
sophisticated technological devices and social experimentation are generally of secondary
interest to him -- particularly so long as he is able to maintain or increase earnings through
less risky endeavors.

There are, of course, many other parties interested in cable development and use, and
many divisions within each classification. Local government officials want both free
services and a share of the profits from cable operations. Broadcasters, newspapers, movie
theaters, and other communications media would like to minimize the competitive threat
which cable poses. Minorities would like not only a larger role in the information content
of this new medium, but also a piece of the action in the business sense. In fact, one might
say that the only group not frequently heard from on the subject of cable are the probable
consumers of its services -- the vast majority of the American public!

As important as all these special interest views are, the ultimate concern for public policy
must be to create an economic and regulatory climate in which cable will be most
responsive to public needs, interests, and support. If the development of cable is not
regulated wisely, unnecessary and harmful barriers may be placed in its way and, as a
result, the full benefits from cable will not be achieved.

Government has not always been wise in its treatment of new technologies. Its initial
reaction often takes the form of resistance based on a perceived need to protect existing
economic interests. Finally, when the new technology is accepted, it is often viewed as a
panacea, with unnecessary and burdensome obligations placed on it in the hopes that
solutions to pressing social problems can thereby be found.

This is probably descriptive of the path that cable had to traverse during its formative years
as an industry. First, the needs of broadcasters who faced new economic competition as
the result of the introduction of cable were uppermost in the minds of Federal regulators.
When cable was finally “unleashed” in April of this year, the Federal Communications
Commission imposed certain service obligations on cable systems, including the
requirement of bidirectional capability and the dedication of channels for public access,



educational, and governmental uses in an attempt to force cable to support public interest
objectives deemed worthy by the Commission.

We at the Office of Telecommunications Policy have been wrestling for some time with
the question of the appropriate policy guidelines for the cable industry. We have tried, in
this effort, to steer between the extremes of artificially restricting the development of
cable, and artificially stimulating or directing it. We have tried to postulate industry
structures and regulatory guidelines which would result in development of the industry in
such a way that cable operations are responsive to the needs of consumers, firms, and
governments for improved communications services; but we have tried to avoid being
cheerleaders” for the industry, expecting too much from it, and therefore requiring it to do
too much. While the conclusions and recon-imendations from our efforts are not yet
complete, I want to share with you some of the factors that went into our deliberations in
assessing the appropriate structure and regulation of the cable industry.

The Communications Act of 1934 basically divides communications entities into two
broad categories: broadcasters and common carriers. In many respects, present-day cable
operators are like over-the-air broadcasters. In fact, since cable systems now do little or no
program origination, the programming available to their viewers is simply an expanded
quantity of what is already available over the air.

Cable-Broadcast Differences   But there are important differences between the two
systems. Broadcasters control only a single channel, but the number of channels which will
be under the control of a cable operator in most newly-built systems is at least 20, and
many people envisage future systems as having 60 channels or more. Virtually all over-
the-air viewers have access to several independently-owned television stations; economies
of scale will likely dictate that cable viewers will be able to subscribe to only a single
cable system. Broadcast programs are largely limited to those which advertisers will
support on a mass-appeal basis, since selective distribution and billing of individual
subscribers is difficult and costly; cable provides the possibility of dramatically reducing
the difficulty and cost of serving and billing viewers on a per-program or per-channel
basis. And cable promises potential competition to the telephone companies since, unlike
broadcasting, it can provide selective point-to-point services. It is the recognition that
these differences exist between broadcasting and cable that force us to consider
alternatives to the current mode of broadcast-type regulation for cable.

Content and Access Control   It is no secret that over-the-air broadcasters have come
under great criticism during recent years. Groups at both ends of the political spectrum
have claimed that the broadcast media are biased on their treatment of news and public
affairs. These criticisms have resulted in such FCC policies as the Fairness Doctrine and 



obligations for public service programming. They, have also produced demands for a
guaranteed right of access for those willing to purchase television time.

These controversies are very important in considering a national policy for cable.
Whatever criticisms broadcasters have received for bias in reporting and, more
importantly, for monopolization of the airwaves, the criticisms that would arise if a single
entity controlled access to all of a city’s information channels -- as a cable operator might
ultimately do -- would be far greater. Thus, one requirement for a national policy on cable
is a structure for the cable industry which would make impossible such concentrated
control over the mass media, without arbitrarily restricting the growth of cable. One
possibility which strongly recommends itself is that the operator of a cable system be
required to make available for lease by others a substantial portion of his channel capacity.
Under such an arrangement, the cable operator would be required to provide channel
capacity to all who are willing to pay the cost of it. A more extreme version of this policy
would be to preclude the cable operator from doing any programming at all. Under this
alternative, cable systems would be limited to the provision of transmission capacity and
would be required to make available that capacity to all others who are willing to pay for
it.

It is clear that some form of guaranteed access for others is indispensable for cable. It
would be intolerable in a free society for a single person to be granted complete control
over access to such a substantial portion of the mass communications media.

Concentration of Economic Power   In addition to the problems of control over the mass
media that cable presents, there is, of course, the problem of concentrated economic
power. The economics of cable will probably dictate that each subscriber will be unable to
choose among alternative cable systems. It is much cheaper to provide additional services
or to serve additional viewers on an existing cable system than to construct a new one.
This raises the question of whether the degree of monopoly power that a cable system
possesses justifies regulating the prices it can charge.

There are several factors which militate against such regulation in the near term. First, the
geographic extent of any truly natural monopoly in cable will be limited. Even cities of
moderate size can probably support several cable systems, even though a single viewer
will have access to only one. With wise franchising arrangements, no single cable operator
need feel so secure from competition that he can abuse his monopoly position. Second,
cable is likely to face considerable competition in the foreseeable future from over-the-air
broadcasters and telephone companies. While there have been dire predictions of the
impending collapse of broadcasting if cable is allowed to grow, the best available
information and analysis of the likely penetration of cable in the nation’s major markets



suggest that such a collapse is unlikely to occur for a long time, if ever. Cable and
broadcasting are likely to compete with one another for the favor of viewers for a
considerable period. Furthermore, many of the new services that cable can provide - -
meter reading, information retrieval, polling -- can also be provided by the telephone
network. Despite the criticisms one hears concerning the telephone companies, they have
not been lethargic in dealing with potential competitors. We may have less reason to fear
that cable will exploit its customers for these new services than that it will succumb to
formidable competition from the telephone industry.

Cross-Ownership   Among the groups which have most strenuously opposed the
development of cable have been over-the-air broadcasters and existing television
networks. Interestingly, the opposition of the networks came quickly on the heels of a ban
on network ownership of cable systems. It is likely that the opposition of over-the-air
broadcasters has been increased by restrictions against broadcast ownership of cable
systems in their own markets. It might have been easy to overcome this opposition to cable
by permitting existing media interests a greater role in its development. But it would be
unwise to do so without proper safeguards, since these interests might simply prefer to
limit cable’s growth. For example, while the importation of distant signals increases
revenues from cable subscribers, this could result in a more than off-setting loss in
advertising revenue from broadcasting operations. Faced with this, a broadcaster might use
his cable system only to retransmit local programming and not to import any distant
signals. The result would be a cable industry which was little more than the provider of
master antenna service to viewers with over-the-air reception problems. Clearly, if
broadcasters are to be permitted to own cable systems, they must be subject to certain
controls over their behavior, including in particular, provision for guaranteed access by
other media interests.

Concentration of Ownership   At present, there is a major merger movement in the cable
television industry. The four largest cable system operators currently serve almost a
quarter of all cable television subscribers, and the largest eight cable firms serve almost 40
percent of the subscribers. With the movement of cable television systems into the nation’s
major markets, the degree of concentration of cable ownership is likely to increase. This
trend has led to some recommendations that a ceiling be placed on the number of
subscribers that a single cable firm might serve. The proponents of such a rule have in
mind something akin to the Federal Communications Commission’s Group Onwership
Rule which bans the ownership of more than seven over-the-air television stations by a
single entity. The Rule is designed to avoid concentration of media control across markets.
The Commission feared, with some justification, that a single firm controlling television
stations in many markets may be less responsive to the public interest than independent
firms.



One’s attitude toward concentration of cable ownership clearly depends on whether cable
firms are programmers or simply the suppliers of transmission capacity. If cable firms do
no programming, many problems of concentrated ownership would be removed. This is
not to say that there are no fundamental difficulties involved. Should it ever become
necessary to regulate cable as a public utility, it could be far easier to regulate a number of
small firms than a single large one. No one who has looked at the difficulties involved in
regulating the Bell System can look with pleasure at the prospect of having to regulate a
nationwide coaxial cable system. However, up to this point, the trend toward horizontal
concentration of cable ownership has not been in the direction of a single firm. Instead, a
number of strong cable firms have emerged, each of which has considerable growth
potential. While we must be wary of the growth of a cable monolith, such a prospect does
not appear likely in the foreseeable future.

Vertical Integration   Many firms currently engaged in the ownership of cable systems
also are in, or plan to enter, other stages of the provision of cable television services. For
example, TelePrompter, the largest of the multiple cable system owners, is in the process
of developing a substantial programming division. Tele-Communications, Inc., an
important owner of cable systems, is part of a firm engaged in the provision of microwave
relay services as well as being a potential owner of a domestic satellite. Hughes, another
potential satellite system owner, is also interested in both programming and cable
operation. We have here the possibility that a single firm may become engaged in all
stages of the cable television industry: program production, system interconnection, and
the ownership of local cable systems. In the over-the-air broadcasting industry, firms are
either involved in the ownership of local distribution facilities or in the provision of
programming, with the exception of tel evision networks, which own a small number of the
stations which are part of their networks. No broadcast network currently owns its own
interconnection facilities; instead it leases them from the existing common carriers.
Whether vertical integration in the cable industry is desirable is likely to be an important
source of controversy over the next few years. Much depends upon the degree to which
competition develops in the long-haul transmission industry, both in terms of domestic
satellite systems and terrestrial facilities, especially the specialized carriers. The more
competitive this market is, the less we need be concerned with joint ownership of
interconnection facilities and cable systems. But if a small number of firms control
interconnection, it would be poor policy to sit idly by as they extend market power from
that activity backward into program supply or forward into the ownership of local cable
systems.

Regulatory Jurisdiction   Another major policy issue concerns the appropriate division of
regulatory responsibility between the Federal Government and the states and localities.
The recently enacted FCC cable rules require a substantial degree of conformity among the
cable plans of the various local entities. The stated basis for this requirement is that, unless



such uniformity is required, states and localities will go their own ways in the development
of cable. While there are many needs for uniformity in cable development -- the most
obvious of which is the requirement for technical compatibility for interconnection
purposes -- it is doubtful that the needs and capabilities of different cities are so similar
that they all require systems having the same minimum channel capacity, the same service
requirements, and the same public service obligations.

What is appropriate for New York City is obviously not appropriate for Columbia, South
Carolina; but in many respects, federally-established rules allow no such distinctions. It is
often suggested, in response to this point, that the Federal Government merely establish
minimum standards; but, if standards are to have any effect at all, the effect is to require
that cities have cable systems with capabilities in excess of those they would freely
choose. Since it is the citizens of these communities who must pay for the additional
capabilities, it is not clear why they should not have a major voice in the decisions.
Further, these requirements may well have the effect of causing some cable systems not to
be built.

In many respects, detailed Federal rules for cable development are likely to be
schizophrenic. On the one hand, they may retard what cable can do in order to protect
other established economic interests. On the other hand, they may require that cable
systems perform additional tasks which some special interest group thinks are desirable.
What we would hope for instead is to limit Federal intervention to establishing fair “rules
of the game,” leaving other matters to the localities which may benefit from and must pay
the costs of their decisions.

Municipal Ownership   Let me turn finally to the question of municipal ownership.
Almost all cable systems currently in operation are owned by private profit-making firms;
but many persons, sensing the social importance of cable in the future as well as seeing
cable as a potential source of tax revenues, argue that cable is too important to be left to
private firms.

One obvious objection to government ownership of cable systems is that it raises the
specter of government control of access to the media which, in this country, we have
assidiously avoided. But even if one believed that common carrier status for cable were
desirable, and that localities would conform to the requirements of nondiscriminatory
access, it is not at all clear that cable firms can be operated more efficiently by government
than by private firms. Whatever its structure, cable operations promise to be a dynamic,
risky, and multi-faceted venture requiring large and continuing commitments of talent and
financial resources. Without intending to demean government agencies, it would seem that
there are more likely functions for them to perform.



In many ways, cable provides an unprecedented opportunity for this country. The barriers
to the growth of cable, whatever their merits, have at least given us time to assess the
direction in which cable ought to go. Studies have been made, commissions have been
established hearings have been held, and, although agreement has not always been
reached, the sources of disagreement have often been quite clearly delineated. The future
promises an exciting time. The controversy surrounding cable is not likely to disappear in
this year or in this decade. But if cable ultimately provides only a small portion of the
services which its proponents currently claim for it, it will be an. important
communications medium for the remainder of this century. And if the full panoply of cable
services which are currently promised come into being, cable will indeed revolutionize the
way in which we live. It would certainly seem desirable to see cable structured and
regulated in such a way that the consuming public is given the opportunity to decide what
and how much cable will do.




